# Minimum Wage and Abortion Access

**GETTING WHAT YOU [CAN'T] PAY FOR** 



### **About the National Partnership**

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan advocacy group dedicated to promoting fairness in the workplace, reproductive health and rights, access to quality, affordable health care and policies that help all people meet the dual demands of work and family.

Learn more: NationalPartnership.org

### **About the authors**

This resource was authored by **Asees Bhasin**, Georgetown Women's Law and Public Policy Fellow at the National Partnership.

The following people also contributed:

- Shaina Goodman, Director of Reproductive Health and Rights
- Jessica Mason, Senior Policy Analyst, Economic Justice
- Sinsi Hernández-Cancio, Vice President for Health Justice
- Jessi Leigh Swenson, Director, Congressional Relations, Health Justice
- Michelle McGrain, Director, Congressional Relations, Economic Justice
- Jorge Morales, independent editor



## Minimum Wage and Abortion Access:

### **GETTING WHAT YOU [CAN'T] PAY FOR**

In the United States, people with lower incomes, people with disabilities, and people of color have never fully enjoyed reproductive freedom. Whether a person wants to have a child or wants to not have children, their ability to exercise these rights has consistently been thwarted.

On the one hand, people's decisions to have a child or grow their family have been interfered with by policies such as forced sterilization or caps on the number of children someone can have and still be eligible for public benefits. On the other hand, those who do not want to have children are often denied meaningful access to abortion care, or even contraception, through policies that put that care financially or geographically out of reach or otherwise make access nearly impossible.

This issue brief will focus on a specific governmental economic policy – an inadequate federal minimum wage – that undermines reproductive justice for people with lower incomes, who are disproportionately people of color, by keeping access to abortion care beyond their financial reach. An exploitatively low minimum wage level undermines reproductive justice in other ways as well, such as by compromising one's ability and right to parent and raise one's children in a safe and healthy environment, but those issues are beyond the scope of this issue brief.

### **About Reproductive Justice**

The reproductive justice movement advances a concept of reproductive freedom within a human rights framework that focuses on the full range of experiences, priorities, and needs of Black, Latinx,\* Asian American, Pacific Islander, American Indian, and Alaska Native people, as well as LGBTQ people and those with disabilities. The term, which merges reproductive rights with social justice, was created in the early 1990s by a group of Black women seeking to remedy the reproductive rights movement's persistent exclusion of groups who were marginalized by racism and other systemic inequities. SisterSong, the United States' first and leading reproductive justice organization, defines it as "the human right to maintain personal bodily autonomy, have children, not have children, and parent the children we have in safe and sustainable communities."

The reproductive justice framework incorporates the concept of "intersectionality," a term coined by legal scholar Kimberlé Crenshaw. Drawing on Black feminist and critical legal theory, intersectionality promotes an understanding of the realities faced by people with multiple identities subject to oppression. This means that individuals must contend with the structural marginalization and harm society inflicts on people with each of their separate identities (for example, being Black and being a woman), and also experience compounded and unique harms at the particular intersection of those identities (for example, being a Black woman). In summary, intersectionality means that the total harm to people with multiple marginalized identities is much higher than merely the sum of its parts.

The reproductive justice also framework incorporates foundational economic justice concepts because it requires meaningful, concrete access to the resources needed to achieve its stated objectives: bodily autonomy, the choice to have or not have children, and raising the children you choose to have with safety and sustainability. Economic justice envisions a society in which all people are financially secure and have the resources they need to participate fully and equitably in economic, social, and political life, thereby contributing to the wellbeing of themselves, their communities, and their loved ones. Reproductive justice holds that simply having the legal right to something is meaningless without the ability to actually exercise that right.

<sup>\*</sup> To be more inclusive of diverse gender identities this bulletin uses "Latinx" to describe people who trace their roots to Latin America, except where the research uses "Latino/a" or "Hispanic," to ensure fidelity to the data.

### **Overview**

While economic insecurity impacts millions of people in the United States, women are nearly 40 percent more likely to have incomes below the poverty line, compared to men (nearly 11 percent vs. 8 percent). Many factors fuel this inequity, most of which are rooted in gender and racial discrimination. Women's work has been consistently devalued in the marketplace, with many women being segregated into low-paying jobs. Women comprise the majority of workers paid minimum wage or less. Women of color are also disproportionately represented in the low-paying workforce, and make up almost a quarter of the minimum-wage workforce. Women, especially women of color, are also overrepresented in occupations considered essential that are nevertheless low-wage, such as retail, health care, education, and food services.

Having a limited income directly affects a person's ability to realize their reproductive rights, actualize their bodily autonomy, and protect their financial future, including their ability to choose to have an abortion. Abortion care can be costly, and is often prohibitively expensive for people with low incomes.<sup>3</sup>

The cost of the abortion itself is just the beginning. People generally incur additional costs such as childcare, transportation, and taking time off of work (often in the absence of paid sick days). Restrictive state laws, such as those that mandate multiple trips to a clinic or force delays that push care later into a pregnancy, increase the financial burden even more. And yet the financial cost of not being able to access abortion care is exponentially higher for individuals and families and can cause people to fall into, or further into, poverty. This is especially because birthing and raising a child significantly impact a family's short- and long-term economic security.

Moreover, medical care in the United States is notoriously expensive and, without insurance, unaffordable for the vast majority of people. However, few low-wage workers have access to health insurance through their jobs (only one in three). Even if they are offered health insurance at work, for many it is still unaffordable; fewer than one in four low-wage workers actually have employer-sponsored health insurance. For many people, Medicaid, the government health insurance for selected low-income people, would provide coverage in the absence of affordable private health insurance. However, not only does Medicaid exclude many people with incomes below the poverty line (depending on the state and categorical considerations), but Medicaid is prohibited from covering abortion care anyway (except in very narrow circumstances) due to the Hyde Amendment.

As a consequence of these discriminatory policy decisions, people with low incomes can be stuck between a rock and a hard place – devoid of any meaningful choice. In practice, millions of women in the United States do not, in fact, have access to abortion care. This is, at least in part, because of decision-makers' inability to ensure, first, that everyone has a living wage, and second, that comprehensive health care is accessible and affordable to all, and in the absence of these, that government-supported health care does not discriminate against women with regard to their reproductive needs. The fact that the legal right to abortion remains in place is irrelevant to many people's reality. Focusing only on the rights people have on paper is woefully inadequate and disproportionately harms communities of color, given how the labor market discriminates against them. It is past time that decision-makers address the economic barriers to full reproductive health, autonomy, and justice. And while raising the minimum wage alone will not solve deep and systemic

problems of economic insecurity, or racist and sexist structures of inequity that deeply disadvantage communities of color, it is an important step toward ensuring that more people will have access to the abortion care they want and need.

# The minimum wage is too low and disproportionately impacts women, especially women of color, who are the majority of the minimum wage workforce.

The federal minimum wage is inadequate and has devastating consequences for workers, especially women. The federal minimum wage has stagnated at \$7.25 per hour since 2009, the longest period without an increase since 1938.<sup>5</sup> This is so low that a full-time worker would earn only \$15,080 annually, which is well below the federal poverty line for families of two or more,<sup>6</sup> and nowhere near a living wage (the amount of income needed to meet a household's basic needs, including food, childcare, health care, housing, and transportation). The tipped minimum wage, which is what many workers in service industries like restaurants are paid, is only \$2.13 per hour; it has not changed in three decades.<sup>7</sup> Only 30 states, the District of Columbia, and 45 localities have adopted minimum wages above the federal floor,<sup>8</sup> but in many cases even that higher rate is still not a livable wage.

At the same time, women's work is systematically devalued and inadequately compensated. Two trends interplay with and reinforce each other: First, women are segregated into lower-paying jobs and industries; and second, jobs that are "feminized" or dominated by women, for structural and cultural reasons, become comparatively less well-paid over time. Many factors drive these trends, ranging from gender stereotypes, to the lack of workplace supports for family caregiving, to the devaluation of work that is primarily done by women. As a result, women tend to be overrepresented in certain occupations that are much more likely to pay workers the minimum wage or even the subminimum tipped wage. These include: sales, food preparation, building cleaning, food and beverage services, and personal care and services. Women comprise almost 60 percent of all minimum wage workers, while Black women and Latinas comprise roughly a quarter. In

Having limited financial resources undermines people's ability to parent their children safely and sustainably and to make a better life for themselves and their families. This is particularly true for low-wage workers who are caregivers or the primary breadwinners of their families.<sup>12</sup> As an organizer with the Fight for \$15 Campaign said, "We should be able to go on family vacations and spend time with our kids if they get sick. We should not have to keep living in poverty."<sup>13</sup> Women earning low incomes are forced to risk their health or that of their families just to stretch their dollars. They might buy and eat cheap, unhealthy food; skip medical care; overwork themselves; and take no time to rest and recuperate even when they are ill.<sup>14</sup> Their limited income prevents them from saving money to deal with unexpected expenses and emergencies, or a stable retirement, or creating any wealth. The low minimum wage also leaves women particularly vulnerable to sexual harassment on the job, especially for women who work in service industries and are often forced to tolerate inappropriate behavior from customers so as not to jeopardize their income or tips.<sup>15</sup>

### Abortion care is expensive and financially inaccessible for many people.

Medical care in this country is notoriously expensive, and abortion care is no exception. In 2017, a first trimester abortion procedure cost an average of \$549, while a medication abortion at 10 weeks' gestation cost \$551. In 2018, more than 9 out of 10 abortions were performed in the first trimester. It shows that the price of abortion care in the second trimester of pregnancy can be two to three times higher compared to the first trimester.

The unexpected expense of abortion care is unaffordable for many people. A 2020 Federal Reserve study found that almost 40 percent of people in the United States would not have the cash to cover the costs of a \$400 emergency. For Black and Hispanic people, the rate is even higher – 55 percent and 53 percent respectively. During the coronavirus pandemic, as many as 82 percent of people said that if they were faced with a surprise \$500 expense, they would not be able to afford it. For a minimum wage worker, the expense of abortion care may be insurmountable. A person working full-time (40 hours per week) at the federal minimum wage earns \$15,080 annually before taxes and withholding, which amounts to \$1,256.67 monthly. A first trimester abortion costs more than a third of that monthly income. For those needing abortion care after 20 weeks' gestation, they would have to pay close to two-thirds of their monthly income. That is an incredibly high proportion of the expenses of someone with a tight budget or living paycheck-to-paycheck.

Additional, related expenses push abortion care even further out of reach. First, for many people in the United States, just getting to an abortion provider is costly. There is a severe shortage of abortion providers, driven by a combination of medically unnecessary abortion restrictions, limited training opportunities, and an atmosphere of stigma, harassment, and even violence.<sup>25</sup> This shortage often forces women to travel long distances to obtain care. In 2014, 35 percent of women had to travel more than 25 miles one way to get abortion care.<sup>26</sup> Abortion access is especially challenging in rural counties such as those in Kansas, Montana, Nebraska, North Dakota, South Dakota, Texas, and Wyoming, where women may have to travel at least 180 miles to obtain abortion care.<sup>27</sup> This distance barrier is exacerbated by medically unnecessary requirements including mandatory delays, medication abortion restrictions, and the targeted regulation of abortion providers.<sup>28</sup> These restrictions multiply the costs of travel, from paying for the transportation itself, to the need for overnight lodging, to the costs of child care – to say nothing of the harm they cause to people's health and well-being.

### What are abortion funds?

Abortion funds are nonprofit organizations that collect private donations and work with abortion providers to help cover the cost of the procedure for women who otherwise could not afford it.<sup>29</sup> They also provide practical support in the form of transportation, child care costs, lodging, translation services, doulas, and other services or supports to ensure that the person seeking the service feels respected and valued.<sup>30</sup> In 2014, 14 percent of abortion patients relied on financial assistance from organizations to pay for some or all of the cost of their care.<sup>31</sup> In 2019, abortion funds comprising a network of 80 grassroots organizations supported 56,155 people; this, however, represents only 26 percent of the calls the network received, indicating both that abortion funds are under-resourced and that the costs associated with abortion care remain too high for many people.<sup>32</sup>

Another factor the escalates the cost of obtaining abortion care for many people is the lack of paid leave, especially in low-wage occupations. About 79 percent of workers do not have paid family or medical leave through an employer.<sup>33</sup> Fewer than one out of 10 workers in the bottom wage quartile have access to paid sick leave or other forms of paid time off.<sup>34</sup> The situation is even more dire in female-dominated occupations such as food service.<sup>35</sup> In addition, low-wage workers often face unfair and unpredictable work shifts, which make it hard to schedule a medical appointment.<sup>36</sup> This includes "just in time" scheduling practices, where workers are informed of their schedule only two hours prior to their shift.<sup>37</sup> Workers often fear retaliation, and even unemployment, if they request changes in their schedules in order to access care.<sup>38</sup> These factors can increase the financial burden of accessing abortion care, as people would have to risk losing wages – and even their job – to take the time they need.

Even though abortion care can be cost-prohibitive for many people, not being able to access it has even greater economic consequences, considering how expensive birthing and raising a child is. Women denied a wanted abortion were almost four times more likely to have a household income below the federal poverty level, and were three times more likely to be unemployed.<sup>39</sup> Research also shows that living in a state with targeted restrictions on abortion providers (TRAP laws) correlates with more women being unwilling to leave their existing jobs for better-paying ones.<sup>40</sup> All together these factors can create a vicious cycle for low-income women: They are unlikely to be able to afford abortion care, while lack of access to abortion care can trap them in poverty.

# Restrictions on health insurance coverage of abortion keep this care out of reach for people who can't afford to pay full cost.

The point of having health insurance is to make health care more affordable, yet this is not always true for abortion care. First, people who work in minimum- and low-wage jobs often cannot afford private insurance and must rely on Medicaid for health insurance. There are 12 million wage-earning adults enrolled in Medicaid, most of them working full-time.<sup>41</sup> More than seven out of 10 of those on Medicaid work in one of five industries: education and health, hospitality, retail, business services, and manufacturing, industries that are mostly dominated by women, particularly women of color.<sup>42</sup>

For people on Medicaid, abortion care is very difficult to access, in significant part due to the Hyde amendment which, since 1976, has blocked federal Medicaid funding for abortion care in all except for a few, very narrow circumstances. When the Hyde Amendment was challenged in *Harris v. McRae* in 1980, the Supreme Court held that a woman did not have a "constitutional entitlement to financial resources to avail herself of the full range of protected choices." This decision denied the promise of *Roe v. Wade* for low-income women who depend on the government for financial resources to access health care. The mainstream reproductive rights movement also failed to acknowledge that in emphasizing privacy as the basis for the legal right, it omitted to address the needs of women, particularly women of color, who did not have the privilege of privacy or separation from the government. Due to systemic racism and structural economic inequities, women of color of reproductive age are more likely to be insured through Medicaid: nearly one in three Black women and more than one in four Latinas, compared to roughly one in six white women. Consequently, women of color are disproportionately denied access to abortion coverage and are much more likely to have to pay the full cost themselves.

Despite the federal limitations on abortion coverage, 16 states use their own funds to cover the cost of abortion care for residents with Medicaid coverage.<sup>46</sup> However, even people living in those states may not be able to take advantage of the benefits of insurance coverage for abortion care. First, many people struggle to access Medicaid coverage at all due to actual or perceived challenges in enrollment<sup>47</sup> and reenrollment, and to structural factors such as the digital divide, which makes it hard to enroll online.<sup>48</sup> Second, many people may fall into gaps in state Medicaid coverage, such as lowwage workers who earn slightly more than the level required to be financially eligible for Medicaid, or immigrant workers who may be barred from Medicaid coverage based on their documentation status, duration of residence, and policies such as the public charge rule.<sup>49</sup>

Although most low-income people rely on Medicaid, some may have access to private insurance (such as through their employer or through a parent's insurance plan). However, other factors may dissuade them from using their insurance for abortion care, even when it is technically available. First, they may not know that abortion care is covered and may end up paying the cost themselves. Second, abortion stigma and confidentiality concerns also impact people's decisions whether to use their insurance to cover abortion care. For example, young people seeking care while on their parent's insurance may be scared of getting "caught," while other people who are insured through work may be worried about their employer finding out that they were getting abortion care. These

reasons contribute to why, in 2014 (the latest year for which data is available), 53 percent of abortion patients paid out of their own pockets.<sup>52</sup> Given the costs of abortion care, this is a significant strain on people's financial security and can be especially problematic for people with low incomes. Until more significant and structural changes are made to the health insurance landscape so that there is improved and equitable coverage for abortion care, raising the minimum wage can help reduce this financial strain.

### Raising the minimum wage can make abortion care more affordable and accessible.

Raising the minimum wage will benefit women and families in many ways. Proposed legislation would gradually raise the federal minimum wage from \$7.25 to \$15 by 2025. It would also peg the federal minimum wage to median wage growth to ensure its value does not once again erode over time. Raising the minimum wage would significantly enhance the income of workers, 59 percent of whom are women.<sup>53</sup> It would also benefit people and families of color: 35 percent of Black working women and 32 percent of Latinx working women would receive higher pay.<sup>54</sup> Furthermore, in the past, raising the minimum wage narrowed gender and racial earning gaps.<sup>55</sup> A raised minimum wage would increase women's earnings, allowing them to build wealth, increase savings, and pay for needed services, including health and abortion care.

There is some evidence that increasing the minimum wage increases women's access to health care and leads to better health outcomes. Workers experience fewer unmet medical needs when they reside in states with higher minimum wages, which is likely due in part to their increased ability to afford out-of-pocket health care costs.<sup>56</sup> Similarly, a higher minimum wage is associated with improvements in self-rated health and reported health conditions, and for women in particular, it is associated with a decline in reported number of days of poor mental health.<sup>57</sup> Additionally, a \$1 increase in the minimum wage was associated with a sharp decrease in STI rates,<sup>58</sup> and with a small, but statistically significant increase in prenatal care, including total number of visits, having at least five visits, and obtaining care during the first trimester.<sup>59</sup>

Increasing the minimum wage can provide low-income individuals with more resources to invest in their own health and may help bring abortion care within their financial reach. Of course, raising the minimum wage alone is not enough to make abortion care affordable or accessible, or to guarantee reproductive autonomy. That said, it is an important step toward improving the economic security of women and families so that they are better able to afford and access the care they need and are better able to make decisions about whether and when to become parents.

### **Recommendations for Policymakers**

Federal, state, and local policymakers must enact a minimum wage law that raises the base rate to at least \$15 per hour, eliminates the sub-minimum or tipped wage, and ensures that the minimum wage will be adjusted automatically to keep pace with inflation, such as the Raise the Wage Act.

Federal, state, and local policymakers should pass legislation to allow workers to earn job-protected paid sick days, such as the <u>Healthy Families Act</u>.

All policymakers should support policies that would help keep women attached to the labor force. These policies include investing in care infrastructure, universal paid family and medical leave, child care and early learning, and long-term services and supports; addressing workplace harassment and pregnancy discrimination; subsidizing transportation costs, especially for low-income individuals and families; and ensuring workers have the right to request flexible and predictable work schedules.

Federal and state policymakers should pass legislation that ensures access to abortion care in ways that prioritize personal autonomy and dignity, and that ends the stigmatizing and medically unnecessary restrictions that drive up costs and put abortion care out of reach.

Federal policymakers should eliminate the Hyde Amendment and other similar amendments to ensure that people receiving insurance or health care through the federal government will have coverage and access to abortion services. Legislation should also prohibit federal, state, and local governments from preventing private insurance companies from providing coverage for abortion care.

#### **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Amanda Fins. "National Snapshot: Poverty among Women & Families, 2020," National Women's Law Center, December 2020, <a href="https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/PovertySnapshot2020.pdf">https://nwlc.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/PovertySnapshot2020.pdf</a>
- <sup>2</sup> Economic Policy Institute. "Why the U.S. Needs a \$15 Minimum Wage," January 26, 2021, <a href="https://www.epi.org/publication/why-america-needs-a-15-minimum-wage">https://www.epi.org/publication/why-america-needs-a-15-minimum-wage</a>
- <sup>3</sup> Elizabeth Witwer, Rachel K. Jones, Liza Fuentes, and S. Kate Castle. "Abortion Service Delivery in Clinics by State Policy Climate in 2017," *Contraception:* X, October 16, 2020, DOI: 10.1016/j.conx.2020.100043
- <sup>4</sup> Matthew Rae, Daniel McDermott, Larry Levitt, and Gary Claxton. "Long-Term Trends in Employer-Based Coverage," Health System Tracker, April 3, 2020, https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/long-term-trends-in-employer-based-coverage/#item-start
- <sup>5</sup> David Cooper. "Congress Has Never Let the Federal Minimum Wage Erode for This Long," Economic Policy Institute, June 17, 2019, <a href="https://www.epi.org/publication/congress-has-never-let-the-federal-minimum-wage-erode-for-this-long">https://www.epi.org/publication/congress-has-never-let-the-federal-minimum-wage-erode-for-this-long</a>
- <sup>6</sup> David Cooper. "The Minimum Wage Used to Be Enough to Keep Workers Out of Poverty It's Not Anymore," Economic Policy Institute, December 4, 2013, https://www.epi.org/publication/minimum-wage-workers-poverty-anymore-raising
- <sup>7</sup> Justin Schweitzer. "Ending the Tipped Minimum Wage Will Reduce Poverty and Inequality," Center for American Progress, March 30, 2021, https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/poverty/reports/2021/03/30/497673/ending-tipped-minimum-wage-will-reduce-poverty-inequality
- <sup>8</sup> Economic Policy Institute. "Minimum Wage Tracker," July 2021, https://www.epi.org/minimum-wage-tracker
- <sup>9</sup> Institute for Women's Policy Research. *Undervalued and Underpaid in America: Women in Low-Wage, Female-Dominated Jobs*, 2016, <a href="https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/D508-Undervalued-and-Underpaid.pdf">https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/D508-Undervalued-and-Underpaid.pdf</a>
- <sup>10</sup> Martha Ross and Nicole Bateman. *Meet the Low-Wage Workforce*, Metropolitan Policy Program at Brookings, November 2019, <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/201911\_Brookings-Metro\_low-wage-workforce\_Ross-Bateman.pdf">https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/201911\_Brookings-Metro\_low-wage-workforce\_Ross-Bateman.pdf</a>
- <sup>11</sup> See Note 2.
- <sup>12</sup> In 2019, even before the pandemic and resulting economic recession pulled the rug out from under working families, 41.2 percent of mothers were breadwinners for their families, meaning that they were either a single working mother or a married mother earning as much as or more than her husband. See: Sarah Jane Glynn: "Raising the Minimum Wage Is Key to Supporting the Breadwinning Mothers Who Drive the Economy," Center for American Progress, February 23, 2021, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2021/02/23/496219/raising-minimum-wage-key-supporting-breadwinning-mothers-drive-economy">https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/news/2021/02/23/496219/raising-minimum-wage-key-supporting-breadwinning-mothers-drive-economy</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Chabeli Carranza. "Women Are Leading Strikes and Walkouts Demanding Restaurants Pay a Living Wage," *The 19th*, May 14, 2021, <a href="https://19thnews.org/2021/05/women-leading-restaurant-strikes-labor-shortage">https://19thnews.org/2021/05/women-leading-restaurant-strikes-labor-shortage</a>
- $^{14}\ Emily\ Stewart.\ ''Life\ on\ the\ Minimum\ Wage,''\ \textit{Vox},\ April\ 7,\ 2021,\ \underline{https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/22364633/federal-minimum-wage-workers}$
- 15 See Note 13.
- 16 See Note 3.
- <sup>17</sup> Katherine Kortsmit, et al. "Abortion Surveillance United States, 2018," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, November 27, 2020, <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/ss/ss6907a1.htm">https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/volumes/69/ss/ss6907a1.htm</a>
- <sup>18</sup> Rachel K. Jones, Ushma D. Upadhyay, and Tracy A. Weitz, At What Cost? Payment for Abortion Care by U.S. Women, *Women's Health Issues*, May 2013, DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.whi.2013.03.001
- <sup>19</sup> Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. "Report on the Economic Well-Being of U.S. Households: Survey of Household Economics and Decisionmaking, 2013–2020," May 17, 2021, <a href="https://www.federalreserve.gov/consumerscommunities/sheddataviz/unexpectedexpenses-table.html">https://www.federalreserve.gov/consumerscommunities/sheddataviz/unexpectedexpenses-table.html</a>
  <sup>20</sup> Ibid
- <sup>21</sup> Megan Leonhardt. "63% of Americans Have Been Living Paycheck to Paycheck Since Covid Hit," CNBC, December 11, 2020, <a href="https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/11/majority-of-americans-are-living-paycheck-to-paycheck-since-covid-hit.html">https://www.cnbc.com/2020/12/11/majority-of-americans-are-living-paycheck-to-paycheck-since-covid-hit.html</a>
- <sup>22</sup> Center for Poverty & Inequality Research. "What are the Annual Earnings for a Full-time Minimum Wage Worker?" January 2018, <a href="https://poverty.ucdavis.edu/faq/what-are-annual-earnings-full-time-minimum-wage-worker">https://poverty.ucdavis.edu/faq/what-are-annual-earnings-full-time-minimum-wage-worker</a>
- <sup>23</sup> See Note 3; Brief for Planned Parenthood Federation of America et al. as Amici Curiae Supporting Appellees, Williams v. Zbaraz, 448 U.S. 358 (1980) (Nos. 79-4, 79-5, 79-491), 1980 WL 339465
- 24 See Note 23
- <sup>25</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. "Paid Sick Days Enhance Women's Abortion Access and Economic Security," May 2019, <a href="https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/repro/abortion/paid-sick-days-enhance-womens-abortion-access-and-economic-security.pdf">https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/repro/abortion/paid-sick-days-enhance-womens-abortion-access-and-economic-security.pdf</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Liza Fuentes and Jenna Jerman. "Distance Traveled to Obtain Clinical Abortion Care in the United States and Reasons for Clinic Choice," *Journal of Women's Health*, December 10, 2019, DOI: 10.1089/jwh.2018.7496
- <sup>27</sup> Jonathan M. Bearak, Kristen Lagasse Burke, and Rachel K. Jones. "Disparities and Change Over Time in Distance Women Would Need to Travel to Have an Abortion in the U.S.A.: A Spatial Analysis," *The Lancet Public Health*, November 2017, DOI: 10.1016/S2468-2667(17)30158-5
- <sup>28</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. *Bad Medicine: How a Political Agenda Is Undermining Abortion Care and Access*, March 2018, <a href="https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/repro/bad-medicine-third-edition.pdf">https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/repro/bad-medicine-third-edition.pdf</a>
- <sup>29</sup> National Network of Abortion Funds. "Abortion Funds 101," accessed July 21, 2021, https://abortionfunds.org/about/abortion-funds-101
- <sup>31</sup> Jenna Jerman, Rachel K. Jones and Tsuyoshi Onda. "Characteristics of U.S. Abortion Patients in 2014 and Changes Since 2008," Guttmacher Institute, May 2016, https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/report\_pdf/characteristics-us-abortion-patients-2014.pdf
- 32 See Note 29
- <sup>33</sup> National Partnership for Women & Families. "Key Facts: Paid Family and Medical Leave," April 2021, <a href="https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/key-facts-paid-family-and-medical-leave.pdf">https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/paid-leave/key-facts-paid-family-and-medical-leave.pdf</a>
- <sup>34</sup> Diana Boesch. "Quick Facts on Paid Family and Medical Leave," Center for American Progress, February 5, 2021, <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/news/2021/02/05/495504/quick-facts-paid-family-medical-leave">https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits</a>. Bureau of Labor Statistics. "National Compensation Survey: Employee Benefits in the United States, March 2020," September 2020, <a href="https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2020/employee-benefits-in-the-united-states-march-2020.pdf">https://www.bls.gov/ncs/ebs/benefits/2020/employee-benefits-in-the-united-states-march-2020.pdf</a>

#### **ENDNOTES (CONTINUED)**

- 35 See Note 9.
- <sup>36</sup> See Note 25; National Partnership for Women & Families. "Schedules That Work," July 2017, <a href="https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/equal-opportunity/schedules-that-work-act-fact-sheet.pdf">https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/economic-justice/equal-opportunity/schedules-that-work-act-fact-sheet.pdf</a>
- 37 See Note 9
- 38 See Note 25
- <sup>39</sup> Advancing New Standards in Reproductive Health. *Turnaway Study*, accessed July 21, 2021, <a href="https://www.ansirh.org/sites/default/files/publications/files/turnaway\_study\_brief\_web.pdf">https://www.ansirh.org/sites/default/files/publications/files/turnaway\_study\_brief\_web.pdf</a>
- <sup>40</sup> Kate Bahn, Adriana Kugler, Melissa Holly Mahoney, and Annie McGrew. "Do U.S. TRAP Laws Trap Women into Bad Jobs?" *Feminist Economics*, August 19, 2019, DOI: 10.1080/13545701.2019.1622029
- <sup>41</sup> U.S. Government Accountability Office. Federal Social Safety Net Programs: Millions of Full-Time Workers Rely on Federal Health Care and Food Assistance Programs, October 2020, <a href="https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-45.pdf">https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-21-45.pdf</a>
- 42 Ihid
- <sup>43</sup> Harris v. McRae, 448 U.S. 297 (1980), <a href="https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/448/297">https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/448/297</a>
- <sup>44</sup> Khiara Bridges, *The Poverty of Privacy Rights* (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2017).
- <sup>45</sup> Adam Sonfield. "Why Protecting Medicaid Means Protecting Sexual and Reproductive Health," *Guttmacher Policy Review*, March 2017, <a href="https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/article\_files/gpr2003917.pdf">https://www.guttmacher.org/sites/default/files/article\_files/gpr2003917.pdf</a>
- <sup>46</sup> Guttmacher Institute. "State Funding of Abortion Under Medicaid," July 1, 2021,

https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/state-funding-abortion-under-medicaid

- <sup>47</sup> Amanda Dennis and Kelly Blanchard. "Abortion Providers' Experiences with Medicaid Abortion Coverage Policies: A Qualitative Multistate Study," Health Services Research, June 28, 2012, DOI: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2012.01443.x
- <sup>48</sup> Kate Friedman. "The Hurdles and Barriers to Medicaid Coverage," National Association of Community Health Centers, April 28, 2020, <a href="https://blog.nachc.org/the-hurdles-and-barriers-to-medicaid-coverage">https://blog.nachc.org/the-hurdles-and-barriers-to-medicaid-coverage</a>
- <sup>49</sup> Rachel Garfield, Kendal Orgera, and Anthony Damico. "The Coverage Gap: Uninsured Poor Adults in States that Do Not Expand Medicaid," Kaiser Family Foundation, January 21, 2021, <a href="https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/the-coverage-gap-uninsured-poor-adults-in-states-that-do-not-expand-medicaid">https://www.kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/the-coverage-gap-uninsured-poor-adults-in-states-that-do-not-expand-medicaid</a>; Kaiser Family Foundation. "Health Coverage of Immigrants," July 15, 2021, <a href="https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/fact-sheet/health-coverage-of-immigrants">https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/fact-sheet/health-coverage-of-immigrants</a>
- 50 See Note 18
- <sup>51</sup> Amanda Dennis, Ruth Manski, and Kelly Blanchard. "A Qualitative Exploration of Low-Income Women's Experiences Accessing Abortion in Massachusetts," Women's Health Issues, September-October 2015, DOI: 10.1016/j.whi.2015.04.004
- 52 See Note 31.
- 53 See Note 2.
- 54 Ibid.
- <sup>55</sup> Ellora Derenoncourt and Claire Montialoux. "Minimum Wages and Racial Inequality," *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, February 2021, DOI: <u>10.1093/qie/qjaa031</u>
- <sup>56</sup> Kelly P. McCarrier, Frederick J. Zimmerman, James D. Ralston, and Diane P. Martin. "Associations Between Minimum Wage Policy and Access to Health Care: Evidence From the Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System, 1996–2007," *American Journal of Public Health*, February 2011, DOI: 10.2105/AJPH.2006.108928; Tsu-Yu Tsao, Kevin J. Konty, Gretchen Van Wye, Oxiris Barbot, James L. Hadler, et al. "Estimating Potential Reductions in Premature Mortality in New York City From Raising the Minimum Wage to \$15," *American Journal of Public Health*, June 2016, DOI: 10.2105/AJPH.2016.303188

  <sup>57</sup> George Wehby, Dhaval Dave, and Robert Kaestner. "Effects of the Minimum Wage on Infant Health," National Bureau of Economic Reasearch, March 2018, DOI: 10.3386/w22373
- <sup>58</sup> Umedjon Ibragimov , Stephanie Beane, Samuel R. Friedman, Kelli Komro, Adaora A. Adimora, et al. "States With Higher Minimum Wages Have Lower STI Rates among Women: Results of an Ecological Study of 66 U.S. Metropolitan Areas, 2003–2015," *PloS* One, October 9, 2019, DOI: <u>10.1371/journal.pone.0223579</u>
- 59 See Note 57.

The National Partnership for Women & Families is a nonprofit, nonpartisan advocacy group dedicated to promoting fairness in the workplace, reproductive health and rights, access to quality, affordable health care and policies that help all people meet the dual demands of work and family. More information is available at NationalPartnership.org.

© 2021 National Partnership for Women & Families. All rights reserved.